

AUTHOR:  
Corene de Wet<sup>1</sup>

AFFILIATION:  
<sup>1</sup>University of the Free State,  
South Africa

DOI: <https://doi.org/10.38140/pie.v42i1.7175>

e-ISSN 2519-593X

Perspectives in Education

2024 42(1): 113-130

PUBLISHED:  
29 March 2024

RECEIVED:  
4 April 2023

ACCEPTED:  
6 March 2024

# Sexual violence against learners in South African schools: Findings from a media study

## Abstract

*This qualitative media study, undertaken within an interpretative research paradigm, aims to expand our knowledge of sexual violence perpetrated against learners in South African public and private schools. Due to ethical, normative and methodological barriers surrounding research on sexual violence in schools, South African English language newspapers were used as data source. The SA Media database was utilised to identify 153 relevant newspaper articles published in the period of 1 January 2020 to 31 December 2022. Themes were identified by means of qualitative content analysis. The findings shed light on the extent of sexual violence in schools, the acceptance and normalisation of teacher-on-learner sexual violence, the exploitation of learners' academic and athletic aspirations by teachers and coaches, and the imbalance of power and consequent abuse of power in a country where hegemonic masculinity prevails. Moreover, the study found teachers, coaches, caregivers, taxi drivers and fellow learners to be perpetrators of sexual violence. The study also highlights the negative effects of sexual violence on the victims' academic, mental, physical and social wellbeing. Drawing on Galtung's typology of violence, three dimensions of violence, namely personal or direct violence, indirect or structural and cultural violence were identified. This multidimensional interpretation emphasises the need to address this scourge on direct, structural and cultural levels.*

**Keywords:** *Galtung; media study; qualitative content analysis; schools; sexual violence*

## 1. Introduction

Twenty years ago, the report, *Scared at School: Sexual Violence against Girls in South African Schools* (Human Rights Watch, 2001: 1), documented how girls were “raped, sexually abused, sexually harassed, and assaulted at school by their male classmates and even by their teachers”. Notwithstanding recommendations by Human Rights Watch (2001) calling for the involvement of the South African government, judicial system, professional teachers' organisations and teacher training colleges in the fight against the sexual abuse of learners, a reading of South African newspapers (*Daily Dispatch*, 2022; Macupe, 2021a;



Published by the UFS  
<http://journals.ufs.ac.za/index.php/pie>

© Creative Commons  
With Attribution (CC-BY)



Naidoo, 2020) and research on the topic (Centre for Applied Legal Studies, 2014; Mncube & Harber, 2013; South African Council of Educators [SACE], 2017) reveals that sexual violence against learners is still widespread in South African schools.

Doing research on sexual violence in schools is challenging. It requires of victims, their families and bystanders “to confront, admit to and discuss an issue that is extremely sensitive” (World Health Organization [WHO], 2007: 1). Furthermore, Parkes *et al.* (2022: 2) note that it is difficult for adolescents to talk to older researchers about sexual violence, especially in a formal research setting. Contrary to the difficulties surrounding research on sexual violence in schools, and the consequently rather limited research on the topic (Jones *et al.*, 2008; Prinsloo, 2006), there is a great deal of information available in the media on sexual violence in schools. Crime “serves as one of the key ‘selling’ items for different media outlets in their competition for readers and viewers” and is often a media staple (Näsaj *et al.*, 2021: 575). Thus, the media become a useful source of information on sexual violence in schools (Krtalic & Hasenay, 2012: 2). The media break the code of silence that often surrounds sexual violence in schools and plays an important role as a source of information to the general public, politicians, human rights organisations and researchers; act as a trigger for education authorities to take action against perpetrators; shape people’s perception on the topic; and may even become “the perceived reality for many media consumers, thus indirectly influencing ... policies” (Näsaj *et al.*, 2021: 575). The media are, according to Salvin and Rai (2021: 7), “the reflection of our society and it depicts what and how society works. [The] media ... help in making people informed [and] have today become the voice of our society.”

Contrary to the huge influence the media have, Biswas and Kirchherr (2016: 1) found that “most of the world’s most talented thinkers may be university professors, but sadly most of them are not shaping today’s public debates or influencing policies”. This is due to the limited readership of academic articles. Brereton, O’Neill and Dunne (2017: 150) found that academic research is increasingly required “to demonstrate economic and policy relevance”. It is, however, difficult to measure the societal impact of research and many academics see societal impact measurements as a threat to their academic freedom. It is also important that members of the academe work hand in hand with the media to disseminate their research findings. This will ensure that the public’s knowledge of sensitive topics such as sexual violence in schools is grounded in journalistic endeavours and research findings. Researchers often use newspapers as a primary or an additional source of information (Jacobs, 2014; Krtalic & Hasenay, 2012; Näsaj *et al.*, 2021). The aim of this article is to expand our existing academic knowledge of sexual violence against learners in South African schools by using newspaper articles as textual data.

## 2. Defining sexual violence

The WHO (2024: 1) defines sexual violence as follows:

Any sexual act, attempt to obtain a sexual act, unwanted sexual comments or advances, or acts to traffic or otherwise directed against a person’s sexuality using coercion, by any person regardless of their relationship to the victim, in any setting, including but not limited to home and work.

The *Criminal Law (Sexual Offences and Related Matters) Amendment Act 32 of 2007 (Sexual Offences Amendment Act)* (RSA, 2007) lists the following sexual acts as criminal acts: rape, sexual assault, sexual grooming, incest, child pornography and child prostitution. The first three of these forms of sexual violence form the nucleus of the acts of sexual violence referred to in this article. According to this act, *rape* occurs “when a person forces another to have sexual intercourse without their consent. ... [It is also] a crime for a person to force another person to rape someone”; *sexual assault* occurs “when a person sexually violates another person without their consent ... [It is] a crime for a person to force another person to witness or perform sexual acts to someone”; and *sexual grooming* occurs “when a person educates, introduces or prepares a child or a person living with mental disability to perform or witness any sexual act or become sexually ready.”

In an effort to curb underage pregnancies in South African schools and protect the interests of young girls, the Department of Basic Education gazetted a policy on 18 December 2021 requiring that teachers report learner pregnancies to the police. The policy states that if the biological father “is a pupil, he should be counselled and guided to assume and sustain his rights and responsibilities [and] ... if the father is a teacher or staff member, he should be suspended and subjected to disciplinary and legal procedures as per the sector’s legislation” (Macupe, 2021b: 11).

### 3. Literature review

My review of research publications on sexual violence in schools identified three trends. The first is that researchers use data originating from big, representative, multinational surveys (e.g. Evans *et al.*, 2023; Leach, 2003) or undertake extensive literature reviews (e.g. Dunne, Humphreys & Leach, 2006) to shed light on gender violence in the so-called developing world. Leach’s (2003) article, which draws on data from a study funded by the United Kingdom’s Department of International Development, places emphasis on the concept of the teacher as predator. Leach (2003: 392) concludes that teachers abuse their position of authority and that female learners are their “property”. The study by Evans *et al.* (2023) used two nationally represented surveys, namely the *Violence against Children and Youth Survey* and the *Demographic and Health Survey* to compare rates of physical and sexual violence of girls aged 15 to 19 in sub-Saharan African countries. Using data from the *Demographic and Health Survey*, Evans *et al.* (2023) found that 20,8% of girls across 20 sub-Saharan countries experienced sexual violence.

Secondly, I identified research articles that discuss or refer to sexual violence as one of several forms of school violence. Ncontsa and Shumba (2013) list 13 different forms of school violence, one of which is sexual harassment. In their study, 21,3% of the participants indicated that they had been subjected to sexual harassment.

The article by Benbenishty *et al.* (2002: 763) reports on a large-scale study (n = 10 410) of Israeli learners’ exposure to sexual, physical and emotional maltreatment by their teachers. They found that 8,2% of the participants were subjected to sexual maltreatment by teachers. Another research article, grounded in the same data as those of Benbenishty *et al.* (2002), was published in 2008 under the authorship of Khoury-Kassabri, Astor and Benbenishty (2008). In this article, the subscale “sexual violence” comprises three items that can be associated with

verbal and physical sexual abuse. The participants were asked if a member of staff had made sexual comments to them, touched them, tried to touch them in a sexual manner or made unwanted sexual advantages towards them (Khoury-Kassabri *et al.*, 2008: 4).

Longobardi *et al.* (2019) examined the physical, psychological and sexual victimisation of Italian adolescents by their peers and teachers. Ten items were listed under the heading "sexual abuse". The participants indicated that they were sexually abused by their teachers (2,3%), their peers (86,3%), or by both their peers and teachers (1,4%) (Longobardi *et al.*, 2019: 49).

In Taiwan, Chen and Wei (2011: 386) studied physical, emotional and sexual teacher-on-learner victimisation among 1 376 Grade 7 to 9 learners. The participants acknowledged that they were the targets of sexual comments or jokes (4,8%) made by teachers and that teachers touched, kissed or tried to touch or kiss (1,1%) them.

Lastly, my literature review identified publications that focus on sexual violence in a specific country. The following six examples will suffice. Shumba (2001) used perpetrator files that were made available to him by the Ministry of Education, Sport and Culture in his study on learner abuse at secondary schools in Zimbabwe. He identified 212 cases of sexual abuse in six randomly selected provinces in Zimbabwe. Parkes *et al.* (2022: 4) followed a mixed-method approach in their research on sexual violence against learners in Uganda. Their survey revealed that 23,8% (201 of 844) of the girls who took part in their study experienced sexual violence, while 4,2% (35 out of 844) of the girls were victims of teacher-on-learner violence. Among the boys, 14,3% (87 out of 681) were sexually violated, while 1,8% (12 out of 681) indicated that they were victims of teacher-on-learner sexual violence. However, Parkes *et al.* (2022: 4) note that their qualitative data suggest that sexual exploitation of girls by teachers is both "more commonplace and took more varying forms than reported in the qualitative data". A qualitative case study that utilised the narratives of teachers from a secondary school in Addis Ababa (Ethiopia) found that sexual violence persisted in secondary schools and other social contexts in Ethiopia (Altinyelken & Le Mat, 2018: 661) and that the perpetrators of sexual violence are generally male learners, teachers and adults. Female learners, on the other hand, were identified as passive victims (Altinyelken & Le Mat, 2018: 653). Steiner *et al.* (2021: 21-40) surveyed sexual violence in Liberian primary schools (n = 811). They found that girls (n = 298) were sexually abused by, among others, their teachers (24,66%), school staff (31,32%) and classmates (54,75%). A qualitative interview-based study by Moosa and Bhana (2020) explored how primary school teachers in South African construct the need for more male teachers in Foundation Phase teaching. Moosa and Bhana's (2020: 69) study focused on a dominant discourse used by the participants, namely that men are "violent sexual predators", as well as the notion that "children are vulnerable and in need of protection from men". Mention should also be made of a large, interview-based project by Bhana (2012) on sexual violence. This project aimed to investigate the diverse ways in which young people in Durban, South Africa, gave meaning to gender and sexuality in the context of AIDS. Bhana (2012: 354) found, among other things, "rich testimony of the widespread abuse of girls by male teachers".

## 4. Theoretical framework

This study is underpinned by Johan Galtung's violence triangle. *Direct violence* is what we see and experience (Dutta, 2020: 2); it may be physical or psychological violence, or behaviour that causes anxiety, stress or trauma. *Structural violence*, often termed "social injustice", is implanted into a society's structure. Institutions such as schools, some religious institutions and the military are structurally violent, because "it is organised so to privilege a group over others" (Guilherme, 2017: 215). Teachers at schools with their "pyramidal organisational structure" (Guilherme, 2017: 216), for example, are privileged over learners and (within a South African context) poverty-stricken parents. *Cultural violence* denotes the main beliefs or attitudes used to justify direct or structural violence (Dutta, 2020: 2), which include the prejudices or stereotypes existing in society that have been internalised by individuals. Institutions such as schools are culturally violent when they encourage or fail to deal with cultural aspects that either privilege or are demeaning towards particular groups (Guilherme, 2017: 215), such as girls or members of the lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, intersex, queer or questioning and asexual (LGBTQ+) society. Galtung's violence triangle helps us to look at sexual violence beyond rape, sexual abuse and grooming within a school setting, as well as issues such as the imbalance of power between a teacher and his or her learners, or the sport coach and his or her athletes – within the classroom or on the sport field – as well as homophobic attitudes. Galtung's violence triangle forces us not only to act reactively when sexual violence happens but also to deal with violence at its very roots (Guilherme, 2017: 217).

## 5. Research methodology

This qualitative media study was undertaken within an interpretive research paradigm. Researchers who work within an interpretive research paradigm are of the opinion that "there is neither universal truth nor worldview" (Kankam, 2019: 86). As a qualitative social researcher, I tried to understand and interpret from my own orientation reference and subjective experiences information obtainable from newspaper articles, as well as journalists' framing and interpretation of happenings (see Jacobs, 2014).

Due to ethical, normative and methodological barriers surrounding research on sexual violence (see Altinyelken & Le Mat, 2018; Parkes *et al.*, 2022; WHO, 2007), I decided to use South African English newspapers as textual data for this study. The print media industry in South Africa is immense. About 10 million publications registered with the Audit Bureau of Circulations (South Africa) were distributed in the third quarter of 2022 (Ledwaba, 2022). The sheer volume of newspapers available motivated my decision to limit my media search to newspaper clippings available on the SA Media database. Using "teacher violence [or] teacher abuse" and "sexual violence [and] school" as keywords, I identified 847 newspaper articles published in the period of 1 January 2020 to 31 December 2022. I scanned through the newspaper articles and downloaded 153 articles that I perceived to be relevant to my topic. Nearly half of the downloaded articles, namely 76 (49,67%), were published in 2022, while 45 (29,41%) were published in 2021 and 32 (20,91%) in 2020 – the year schools were closed due to the COVID-19 pandemic (Lebuso, 2022).

I used qualitative content analysis (QCA) to work through the downloaded newspaper articles. This type of analysis reduces data and is flexible and systematic (Schreier, 2013). I followed the phases provided by Nowell *et al.* (2017) to guide my data analysis. First, I familiarised myself with the data sources (newspaper articles). Next, I used a coding framework to generate initial codes. Thereafter, I searched for themes, reviewed them and then defined and named them. In the last phase, I produced the report.

To enhance the trustworthiness and credibility of my study, I used the following strategies: I kept an audit trail of the methodological and theoretical decisions that I made and provided sufficient thick descriptions to enable transferability (see Nowell *et al.*, 2017). I chose quotations with caution, and when needed, I contextualised these quotations (see Nieuwenhuis, 2007). I also used an appropriate, well-established research method and studied previous research on the topic to frame my findings (see Shenton, 2004). Lastly, I avoided the oversimplification of findings and generalities (see Patton, 2002).

## 6. Findings and discussion

The aim of this article is to expand the existing academic knowledge of sexual violence against learners in South African schools by utilising newspaper articles as data sources. By means of QCA, I identified seven themes. The findings will, when possible, be placed within the existing body of knowledge on the topic. Findings from this study should be read against the background of altruistic versus materialistic reasons for publishing newspapers. Newspapers inform their readers, are “a reflection of society ... depict what and how society works [and] become the voice of our society” (Salvin & Rai, 2021: 7). Yet, in a materialistic world, altruistic reasons for publishing a newspaper are often overshadowed by “market-driven journalism” (Udeze & Uzuegbunam, 2013: 69). Market-driven journalism can often be linked to sensationalism. Sensationalism includes “reporting about generally insignificant or trivial matters and topics in a sensationalistic, trivial or tabloid manner” (Udeze & Uzuegbunam, 2013: 71). The following examples, which will be referred to during my discussion of the seven themes, are illustrative of the presence of sensationalism in my data sources: teacher-learner sexual relations are consensual (see 6.2 and 6.3), learners gain financially by entering into sexual relations with their teachers (see 6.2 and 6.3), female learners are guilty of prostitution (see 6.2), and the detailed descriptions of teachers and other adults inappropriate sexual conduct (see 6.7.1). The presence of sensationalism in my textual data does not mean that newspaper articles are unreliable and not fit to be used to gain insight into sexual violence against learners in South African schools. This, however, asks of the researcher, as is the case with all qualitative researchers, to be cognisant of the subjective nature of qualitative data.

### 6.1 Extent of sexual violence against learners

A reading of the newspaper articles gives insight into the seriousness of sexual violence in South African schools. Newspapers make official statistics on, for example, crime and violence (SAPS, 2022) and teachers' misbehaviour (SACE, 2017) easily accessible to the public. In July 2020, during a media briefing at the release of the annual crime statistics, the Minister of Police, Beheki Cele, said that educational facilities, including schools, were becoming “hotbeds of sexual violence” (Naidoo, 2020: 5). During the first quarter of 2022/2023, the following national rape statistics were published: of the 67 cases of rape at educational premises, 53 were committed at public schools (Thebus, 2022). The *Daily Dispatch* (2022: 14) gives the following information regarding teenage pregnancies in 2021:

South Africa registered more than a million births. Of those, more than 45 000 births were to mothers 17 or younger ... 42 of these births were to girls aged 11 and 12.<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Not all these pregnancies are the result of sexual abuse involving teachers or fellow learners. Girls often have sexual relations with so-called sugar daddies, i.e. older men who support these girls and their parents financially (Nkonki, 2022).

Notwithstanding findings from this study highlighting the plight of learners in schools where teacher-on-learner violence is rampant (see 6.3, 6.4 and 6.6), newspaper articles on sexual violence during the closure of schools in 2020/21, as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, suggest that schools seem to be relatively safe places that offer protection to young people. According to newspaper reports by Phandle (2020a) and Nini (2022), teenage pregnancies in South Africa spiked during the COVID-19 crisis and the lockdown of schools. According to the acting director of Childline KwaZulu-Natal, while the lockdown was effective in curbing the virus, “it created a pandemic of another type – domestic violence and sexual abuse against children” (Ngema, 2020: 3). Geach (2020: 4) reports that there was an increase in cyberbullying, online threats, blackmail, harassment and sexual exploitation during the lockdown. Nini (2022: 1) is of the opinion that the school rotation system followed during the COVID-19 lockdown may be blamed for the high number of sexual assaults, because children were left unattended at their homes. The 2020 school closures exposed learner victims of sexual violence to new types of sexual abuse and new perpetrators. From newspaper articles, it seems that the end of the lockdown and the return of teachers and learners to schools anew gave rise to teacher-on-learner sexual abuse (*Daily Dispatch*, 2022). This finding is supported by Evans *et al.* (2023: 740) when they say that “abuse is not unique to schools”. According to them, the COVID-19 pandemic has highlighted the risk that girls face in their homes and communities.

## 6.2 Acceptance and normalisation of teacher-on-learner sexual violence

The view of a spokesperson from the Eastern Cape Provincial Department of Education that society has “sexualised young girls” (Phandle & Ndaliso, 2021: 8) is supported by the ensuing discussion on the acceptance and normalisation of sexual relations between schoolgirls and their teachers. The manager of legal affairs within SACE told Tihabye and Ndlazi (2020: 1) that SACE had difficulties in getting information to protect and assist children who were victims of sexual exploitation. According to SACE (in Tihabye & Ndlazi, 2020: 1), the biggest obstacle is parents who refuse to provide names or do not want their children to be interviewed by the police once a matter of sexual exploitation has been reported. Several journalists (Govender, 2021a; Macupe, 2020; Phandle, 2021) write that it is not uncommon for parents to approve of sexual relationships between their children and their teachers, because the teachers provide money or groceries to these impoverished households. In poverty-stricken societies, it is not only the parents but also the victims whose silence or acceptance of teacher-learner sexual relations can be bought: According to a spokesperson of the Teddy Bear Clinic for Abused Children, five Cs usually come into play, namely “cars, clothes, cash, cellphones and cosmetics” (Govender, 2021a: 2). Govender (2021a: 2) reports that at 16 schools visited by a member of the Thohoyandou Victim Empowerment Programme, 30% of the learners confirmed that they were in love with teachers or had been proposed to by them. The acceptance, justification and even advancement of sexual liaisons between teachers and their learners in poverty-stricken South African communities and the tendency to see school girls in sexual terms are common practices in Zimbabwe too (see Shumba, 2009).

## 6.3 Exploitation of learners’ academic and athletic aspirations

This study found that teacher-learner relationships are often a power relation in which the teachers have the power to enhance or ruin learners’ academic future. Journalists (Govender, 2021a; Macupe, 2020; Patrick, 2022) refer to teachers demanding sexual favours from girls in exchange for good marks or promotion to the next grade. Boys are also enticed into providing sexual favours to better their academic future. According to Phandle (2020b: 1), teachers lure

boys into their homes under the pretext that they will help them with their schoolwork and then give them alcohol and have sex with them. Studies by Leach (2003: 393), Altinyelken and Le Mat (2018: 654) and Steiner *et al.* (2021: 28) on sexual violence in Zimbabwe, Uganda and Liberia, respectively, also found that “transactional sex”, where learners enter into a relationship with teachers or older men to finance their education, is a common occurrence. Steiner *et al.* (2021) found that 48,46% of the female participants in their study were victims of transactional sex. Leach (2003: 393) points out that this practice is neither new nor confined to the African continent and gives the example of girls in Thailand who prefer entering into a relationship with a “sugar daddy”, rather than taking out a student loan.

Apart from academic aspirations, many learners also aspire to become top athletes. According to Maqhina (2021), there is a growing trend of male teachers and coaches abusing boys. One of the tasks of Operation Nemo – established by the family violence, child protection and sexual offences unit of the police – was to look at the coaches at seven elite schools targeting top athletes (Carlisle, 2022). Marais (2022) and Wicks’s (2022) newspaper articles focus on the abusive actions of a water polo coach who sexually groomed boys. According to Marais (2022: 4), the aspirations of athletes looking for any means to further their aspirations, combined with a predatory coach, create “the perfect storm”.

## 6.4 Power imbalance and the consequent abuse of power

It is not surprising that this study found that, in a country where hegemonic masculinity prevails and that is characterised by a hierarchical work and management structure, there is an imbalance of power in schools between heterosexual teachers “that represents the most honoured way of being a man in a given social context, distinguished from less-respected masculinities and providing legitimacy for the overall subordination of women” (Wedgwood, Connell & Wood, 2023: 83). Phandle (2020b: 1) writes about male teachers who use their dominance to manipulate learners, mostly girls, to perform sexual favours. For example, a learner who rejected her teacher’s advances was victimised in the teacher’s classes (Phandle, 2020b). It is often difficult for parents or learners to report incidents of teacher-on-learner sexual violence. “Currently learners hide these incidents in fear. It is a danger to report a teacher to another teacher ... Teachers are unionised in factions. Most of the time they protect each other” (Phandle (2020b: 1). Parents seem to fear non-teaching staff members as well. After the abuse of two sisters by a school’s caretaker came to light, the caretaker, who continued to work at the school, intimidated and terrorised the learner and her family (Venter, 2021: 2). There is also the possibility of the accused (teachers) filing or threatening to file counterclaims against their victims (Venter, 2022).

Tihabye (2021) reports on learners from a special-needs school in Gauteng who shut down their school, burnt tyres and blocked roads. They complained that the school principal and the Department of Education did not take their complaints regarding teacher-on-learner sexual abuse seriously. Two of their placards read “Sexual abuse has become a habit in our school” and “Why should teachers take advantage of our background” (Tihabye, 2021: 4). One of the learners told the media:

We want everyone to know that they should not minimise our capabilities because we are disabled. If we cry about something, just help us as you would help anyone else who is not disabled (Tihabye, 2021: 4; also see Maqhina, 2021).

My finding that special-needs learners are especially vulnerable is supported by Phasha and Nyokangi’s (2012) research.

Not only the disabled and the poor are victimised by their teachers. An investigative journalist told Carlisle (2022: 1) that athletes from elite schools – “what we think of as the coolest kids in school” – are extremely vulnerable to being groomed and abused. Several newspaper articles mention the sexual abuse of learners who attend prestige schools (Govender, 2022; Ndaliso, 2022; Pillay, 2022). Carlisle (2022: 1) writes, “Many of the schools were bastions of tradition and education ... We have to realise that even in the hallow halls of tradition, children are vulnerable.” A mother told Carlisle (2022: 1) that a culture of secrecy and silence prevailed where the school’s reputation is more important than the children. Wicks (2022: 2) found that many cases of abuse were either swept under the rug or went unreported. The head of advocacy for Women and Men Against Child Abuse told Wicks (2022: 2):

The biggest issue we face with abuse at the hands of teachers or coaches is the disincentive to disclose ... sexual grooming often involve[s] a “transactional element”, where children were coerced into doing something wrong themselves, which could be used as leverage to dissuade them from disclosing abuse.

Furthermore, my study found that LGBTQ+ learners are vulnerable and marginalised. Mlamla (2020) reports on a 16-year-old boy being stabbed 13 times and murdered about his sexual orientation. In Somerset West, a group of parents gathered to oppose a primary school’s decision to allow a transgender child to attend school in a girls’ uniform and be treated as a girl (Gillford, 2021). The governing body of another school refused to grant a 16-year-old transgender boy permission to wear a boy’s school uniform or trackpants<sup>2</sup> (Govender, 2021b). Mvana (2021: 1) reports on incidents of homophobia in Western Cape schools. She writes about a group of learners who celebrated Pride Month in front of a school in Bellville. The group was surrounded, threatened and intimidated by learners and received no support from their teachers; in fact, the teachers used vulgar and abusive language to insult the demonstrating learners (Mvana, 2021: 1). The head of Women and Men Against Child Abuse told Wicks (2022: 2) that homophobia was rampant at many schools, which made learners hesitant to report same-sex abuse. My finding that LGBTQ+ learners are ostracised and discriminated against by teachers, peers and the community is supported by findings by Dunne *et al.* (2006). Moreover, Dunne *et al.* (2006: 89) have found that LGBTQ+ learners often live in fear of being raped because of the myth that sex with a man will make them “straight”. Consequently, many of these learners leave school.

## 6.5 Perpetrators of sexual violence

Teachers have an *in loco parentis* relationship with learners. However, according to Mkhwanazi (2022: 1), they have abandoned their *in loco parentis* role, as they, instead of looking after the learners who are in their care, see them as girlfriends, and even rape them. Macupe (2020) argues that because of the *in loco parentis* role of teachers, their having sex or an intimate relationship with their learners boils down to sleeping with one’s own child. In the preceding discussion of the findings, mention was made of school principals (see 6.4), sport coaches (see 6.3) and caretakers (see 6.4) who sexually abused learners. In addition, the data analysis identified other abusers in the school context. The driver of an official scholar transport taxi raped a 15-year-old girl on her way home (MacLennan, 2021: 1), and a 24-year-old assistant teacher and his friends gang raped a 17-year-old learner in the school’s toilet (Mkentane, 2022). A girl from the Alfred Nzo school district was gang raped by unidentified men who had somehow accessed the school (Nini, 2022: 1). Learners were also sexually abused by their

2 The school agreed to call the boy by his new name and allow him to use the girls’ bathroom (Govender, 2021).

peers (Phandle & Ndaliso, 2021). A clinical psychologist from Pretoria told Steyn (2022) that in more than 40% of sexual abuse cases, including rape, the perpetrators are fellow learners. My study furthermore found that sexual perpetrators are often repeat offenders with multiple victims (Govender, 2021c; Mkhwanazi, 2022; Venter, 2022).

## 6.6 Impact of sexual violence on victims

Several newspaper articles emphasise the negative effects of sexual violence on the victims' academic, mental, physical and social wellbeing. The *Daily Dispatch* (2022: 14) and Macupe (2021a) highlight the extent of teenage pregnancies involving girls of school-going age. Newspapers place emphasis on the negative impact of pregnancy on a young girl's future. Mention is made of the fact that most of these girls do not return to school after giving birth (Feni, 2022; Petla, 2022). Sometimes they enter into forced marriages (Nini, 2022), or choose to have an abortion (Nini, 2022). Children who have been raped or abused are often afraid to return to school, especially if no action is taken against the perpetrator after the incident has been reported (Phandle, 2020b; Velaphi, 2022; Venter, 2021; Zweni, 2022). It seems as if victims of sexual abuse will go to any lengths to escape from their abusers. For example, Maromo (2022) writes about a 12-year-old boy who stole money from his mother to buy his teacher a PlayStation, hoping that this gift would stop the teacher from sexually abusing him. Newspaper reports also mention that some victims of sexual abuse either commit suicide (Kimberley, 2022; Marais, 2022; Wicks, 2022) or try to commit suicide (Pillay, 2022). A mother of a rape victim told Pillay (2022: 11) that her daughter, who had been a bubbly, outspoken and talkative child, was withdrawn and did not want to eat or go out. According to the mother, the hardest part was that the girl was on antiretroviral medicine, which made her sick.

My finding from the current study that sexual violence within a school context can have a severely negative influence on victims' academic future is supported by other research (see Altinyelken & Le Mat, 2018; Jewkes *et al.*, 2002; Smiley *et al.*, 2021). Altinyelken and Le Mat's (2018) study also emphasises the negative effects of sexual violence on the mental, physical and social wellbeing of the victims of sexual violence.

## 6.7 Sexual violence perpetrated against learners

Drawing on Galtung's typology of violence, I identified three dimensions of violence, namely personal or direct violence, indirect, structural violence and cultural violence.

### 6.7.1 Direct violence

Using the WHO's (2024) definition of sexual violence and the *Sexual Offences Amendment Act* of 2007 as a point of departure (see 2) in my quest to identify acts of direct, personal sexual violence, it became obvious that learners were subjected to a multitude of criminal acts. Teacher perpetrators of sexual violence are accused of unacceptable behaviour (Ndaliso, 2022: 1) or acting in an improper, disgraceful or unacceptable manner (Govender, 2021c: 8). This type of behaviour includes a teacher commenting on the length of a girl's gym slip or her weight and inviting her to meet him after school (Phandle, 2020b). During a South African Human Rights Commission hearing in Limpopo, a learner told one of the facilitators that girls were being "chalk boarded". When the facilitator asked for an explanation, the learner said: "because we cannot reach the chalkboard the teachers lift us up to be able to write on the chalkboard, but in the process put their finger in our panties" (Sadike, 2021: 2). Newspapers report on teachers (Nini, 2022; Velaphi, 2022) and caretakers (Venter, 2021) who touch

learners inappropriately. For example, Velaphi (2022) reports on a teacher who persuaded male learners to massage him, and Ntseku (2021: 3) writes that schoolgirls “experienced being catcalled and sexually harassed in school and in front of their school”.

Moreover, the QCA identified instances of learners being violently assaulted and raped. For example, Zweni (2022: 2) mentions a Grade 12 girl who was raped at gunpoint by her principal and a 13-year-old girl who was found unconscious in a toilet with her hands tied with a girdle. Perpetrators of sexual violence use devious ways to groom potential victims (Carlisle, 2022; see also 6.2 and 6.3) and to pull learners into their web. In one case, a teacher seized learners’ cell phones at school and told them to collect these from his home. They had to come alone (Mkhwanazi, 2022). A teacher who communicated with girls via WhatsApp claimed to be their spiritual leader and that he would connect them with their ancestors (Govender, 2021c). The consulted newspapers avoided sensationalistic, crude and detailed reporting on the criminal acts committed in these cases. This decorum should be seen as a sign of respect and empathy of journalists in a society where girls are often sexualised.

Even though it is problematic to compare findings from a QCA with results from surveys, the acts of sexual violence listed in surveys are comparable with the acts mentioned in the previous paragraph. Shumba (2001: 81) identified the following types of teacher-on-learner sexual abuse in schools in Zimbabwe: sexual intercourse, love letters, fondling, kissing and hugging, rape or attempted rape and being shown pornographic material. Longobardi *et al.* (2019: 56) perceive ten acts to constitute sexual violence in Italian schools. These acts range from inappropriate touching to rape, being shown pornographic material, and being given money or things to perform sexual acts. The subscale on sexual violence of the survey conducted by Houry-Kassabri *et al.* (2008: 4) includes three items. The respondents were asked whether a member of staff had made sexual comments to them, touched or tried to touch them inappropriately or made unwanted sexual advantages towards them.

### 6.7.2 Structural violence

Using Cremin and Guilherme’s (2016: 1125) explanation of structural violence as “the kind of violence that is present in societies, rendering them socially unjust”, I identified examples of unfairness and the marginalisation of girls and women and the impoverished. After a 15-year-old girl had been raped by the driver of an official school taxi, the Department of Education spokesperson passed the responsibility to the Department of Transport (MacLennan, 2021). In accordance with this, a children’s rights activist told Phandle (2020b: 1) that teachers accused of sexual harassment or assault “were simply redeployed or given salary restrictions for what is a dismissible offence”. The Centre of Applied Legal Studies (2014: 4) attributes the escalation of sexual violence in South African schools to gaps in accountability, which exist, in part, “because of a lack of implementation of important national laws and procedures for disciplining abusive educators”. According to them, this is a result of contradictions in legislation and a lack of coordination among the institutions to which disciplinary proceedings are delegated. The Centre of Applied Legal Studies (2014: 4) found that multiple and duplicative disciplinary processes “may lead to greater learner victimisation and the eventual withdrawal of cases”. Educators and school managements who are reluctant to report abusive educators, in effect, silence the abused and fail them.

### 6.7.3 Cultural violence

In agreement with Guilherme's (2017: 215) findings, this study found that schools are culturally violent because they encourage or, at least, fail to deal with cultural aspects that either privilege or are demeaning towards particular groups. In a country where hegemonic masculinity prevails, girls are sexualised and demeaned (see 6.7.1 for the crude comments, sexual advances and inappropriate behaviour of teachers). Members of the LGBTQ+ community are ridiculed and marginalised by teachers and the public (see 6.4). The stereotyping of girls as sex objects and the normalisation and acceptance of sexual relations between teachers and learners result in learners not reaching their full potential and the prolongation of poverty and oppression (see 6.2).

## 7. Conclusion

By using newspaper articles as textual data, this study found that sexual violence is a serious problem in South African schools. The study also found that teacher-on-learner sexual relations are often an accepted and normalised practice in impoverished communities. Moreover, it was found that learners' resolve to succeed academically and excel in sport make them easy targets for unscrupulous teachers and coaches in hierarchically organised structures characterised by an imbalance of power. School principals, teachers, assistant teachers, caretakers, taxi drivers and fellow learners were identified as perpetrators of sexual violence in the school context. The study highlights the negative impact of sexual violence on the victims' academic, mental, physical and social wellbeing. This study paints a grim picture of parents consenting to sexual relationships between their daughters and their teachers, girls using sex to escape poverty, sexual relationships between boys and their sport coaches, and covert prostitution. The impact of poverty on sexual violence in South Africa should not be underestimated.

Drawing on Galtung's typology of violence, three dimensions of sexual violence were identified. This multidimensional view emphasises the need to address this scourge on direct, structural and cultural levels. A lack of timely, forceful proactive action involving all sectors of society against sexual violence in schools and the normalisation thereof make, in the words of Phasha and Nyokangi (2012: 171), "a mockery of children's rights to education and the protection from any form of ill-treatment which may interfere with their educational, psychological and social wellbeing".

This study's use of news media and reports as sources of data is a creative way of researching sexual violence in South African schools. It emphasises the immediacy and the seriousness of the problem. Researchers' data gathering is typically directed by unambiguous ethical guidelines, while journalists' data gathering is often market driven. Yet, both data sources can be used to shed light on a serious problem that needs the attention of academics, the general public as well as policy makers.

The aim of this study was not to identify universal truths concerning sexual violence in schools. Working within an interpretive paradigm, the use of QCA to make sense of the data and the utilisation of newspaper articles – whose primary purpose is not to be used as research data – have limitations. A case in point is the emphasis newspapers place on sexual violence committed by teachers and coaches. Yet, according to statistics, most of the acts of sexual violence against learners were perpetrated by their peers (see 6.5). This limitation does not nullify the value of newspaper articles as sources of data to investigate sexual violence in schools.

## References

- Altinyelken, H.K. & Le Mat, M. 2018. Sexual violence, schooling and silence: teacher narratives from a secondary school in Ethiopia. *Compare*, 48(4): 648-664. <https://doi.org/10.1080/03057925.2017.1332517>
- Benbenishty, R., Zeira, A., Astor, R.A. & Khoury-Kassabri, M. 2002. Maltreatment of primary school students by educational staff in Israel. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 26: 1291-1309. [https://doi.org/10.1016/s0145-2134\(02\)00416-7](https://doi.org/10.1016/s0145-2134(02)00416-7)
- Bhana, D. 2012. "Girls are not free" – In and out of the South African school. *International Journal of Educational Development*, 32: 352-358. <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijedudev.2011.06.002>
- Biswas, A.K. & Kirchherr, J. 2016. Prof, nobody is reading you. *The Strait Times*, 19 January: 1. Available at <https://www.straitstimes.com/opinion/prof-no-one-is-reading-you> [Accessed 27 February 2024].
- Brereton, F., O'Neill, E. & Dunne, L. 2017. Towards measuring societal impacts of research: Insights from an Irish case study. *Irish Journal of Sociology*, 25(2): 150-173. <https://doi.org/10.1177/0791603517702160>
- Carlisle, A. 2022. Grooming and abuse under scrutiny at top schools. *Daily Dispatch*, 9 December: 1. Available at [https://www.dispatchlive.co.za/news/2022-12-09-grooming-and-abuse-under-scrutiny-at-top-schools/#google\\_vignette](https://www.dispatchlive.co.za/news/2022-12-09-grooming-and-abuse-under-scrutiny-at-top-schools/#google_vignette) [Accessed 27 February 2024].
- Centre of Applied Legal Studies. 2014. *Sexual violence by educators in South African schools: Gaps in accountability*. University of the Witwatersrand.
- Chen, J. & Wei, H. 2011. Student victimization by teachers in Taiwan: Prevalence and association. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 35: 382-390. <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2011.01.009>
- Cremin, H. & Guilherme, A. 2016. Violence in schools: Perspectives (and hope) from Galtung and Buber. *Educational Philosophy and Theory*, 48(11): 1123-1137. <https://doi.org/10.1080/0131857.2015.1102038>
- Daily Dispatch*. 2022. We must all help fight teenage pregnancy in SA, 21 December: 14.
- Department of Basic Education. South Africa. 2021. Terms and conditions of employment of educators determined in terms of Section 4 of the Employment of Educators Act, 1998. Government Notice 331. *Government Gazette*, 670(44433), April 2021. Available at [https://www.gov.za/sites/default/files/gcis\\_document/202104/44433gon331.pdf](https://www.gov.za/sites/default/files/gcis_document/202104/44433gon331.pdf) [Accessed on 27 February 2024].
- Dunne, M., Humphreys, S. & Leach, F. 2006. Gender violence in schools in the developing world. *Gender and Education*, 18(1): 75-98. <https://doi.org/10.1080/09540250500195143>
- Dutta, K. 2020. *Violence triangle of John Galtung in context of conflict theory*. Available at <https://www.aihrhre.org/understanding-violence-triangle-johan-galtung-conflict-theory/> [Accessed 23 May 2023].
- Evans, D.K., Hares, S., Holland, P. & Acosta, A.M. 2023. Adolescent girls' safety in and out of school: evidence on physical and sexual violence from across sub-Saharan Africa. *The Journal of Development Studies*, 59(3): 739-757. <https://doi.org/10.1080/002220388.2023.2172333>
- Feni, L. 2022. Teen pregnancy shock. *Daily Dispatch*, 20 September: 1.

- Geach, C. 2020. Children exposed to cyberviolence. *Saturday Argus*, 10 October: Available at <https://www.iol.co.za/weekend-argus/news/children-exposed-to-cyberviolence-ef8164aa-95a8-4f8e-81b1-12ac3a998ead> [Accessed 23 May 2023].
- Gillford, G. 2021. It is who you are to yourself. *Sunday Times*, 24 October: 13.
- Govender, P. 2021a. Predatory teachers investigated for getting schoolgirls pregnant. *The Herald*, 30 September: 2.
- Govender, P. 2021b. All for a piece of clothing: school puts trans boy through the wringer. *Daily Dispatch*, 21 July: 6. Available at <https://www.timeslive.co.za/sunday-times-daily/news/2021-07-19-all-for-a-piece-of-clothing-school-puts-trans-boy-through-the-wringer/> [Accessed 23 May 2023].
- Govender, P. 2021c. Teacher sacked for sexual abuse of primary schoolgirls. *Sowetan*, 5 February: 8.
- Govender, P. 2022. Former teacher charged with sexually assaulting pupils. *Daily Dispatch*, 15 April: 5.
- Guilherme, A. 2017. Understanding conflict resolution philosophically in school settings: three different kinds of violence and dialogue. *Journal of Peace Education*, 14(2): 215-234. <https://doi.org/10.1080/17400201.2017.1323728>
- Human Rights Watch. 2001. Scared at school: Sexual violence against girls in South African schools, 1 March 2001. Available at <https://www.refworld.org/docid/3bdfdade4.html> [Accessed 19 May 2023].
- Jacobs, L. 2014. Framing of school violence in the South African printed media: (Mis) information to the public. *South African Journal of Education*, 34(1): 1-16. <https://doi.org/10.15700/201412120958>
- Jones, N., Moore, K., Villar-Marquez, E. & Broadbent, E. 2008. *Painful lessons: The politics of preventing sexual violence and bullying at school*. Working Paper 295. London: Overseas Development Institute. Available at <https://www.edu-links.org/sites/default/files/media/file/3312.pdf> [Accessed 27 February 2024].
- Jewkes, R., Levin, J., Mbananga, N. & Bradshaw, D. 2002. Rape of girls in South Africa. *The Lancet*, 359(9303): 319-320. [https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736\(02\)07530-X](https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(02)07530-X)
- Kankam, P.K. 2019. The use of paradigms in information research. *Library and Information Science Research*, 41: 85-92. <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lisr.2019.04.003>
- Khoury-Kassabri, M., Astor, R.A. & Benbenishty, R. 2008. Student victimization by school staff in the context of an Israeli National School Safety Campaign. *Aggressive Behavior*, 34: 1-8. <https://doi.org/10.1002/ab.20180>
- Kimberley, K. 2022. Ex-St Andrew's coach groomed boys, review board finds. *The Herald*, 20 January: 1.
- Krtalic, M. & Hasenay, D. 2012. Newspapers as a source of scientific information in social sciences and humanities: A case study of Faculty of Philosophy, University of Osijek, Croatia. Paper presented at the World Library and Information Congress, Helsinki. Available at <https://www.ifla.org/past-wlic/2012/119-krtalic-en.pdf> [Accessed 30 May 2023].

- Leach, F. 2003. Learning to be violent: The role of the school in developing adolescent gender behaviour. *Compare*, 33(3): 385-400. <https://doi.org/10.1080/03057920302587>
- Lebuso, S. 2022. A look back at the past two years of lockdown. *City Press*, 27 March: 1.
- Ledwaba, K. 2022. Newspapers ABC Q3 2022: Daily and local newspapers decline but numbers steady. *BizCommunity*. Available at <https://www.bizcommunity.com/PDF/PDF.aspx?l=196&c=90&ct=1&ci=233509> [Accessed 5 June 2023].
- Longobardi, C., Prino, L.E., Fabris, M.A. & Settanni, M. 2019. Violence in school: An investigation of physical, psychological, and sexual victimization reported by Italian adolescents. *Journal of School Violence*, 18(1): 49-61. <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2017.09.037>
- Maclennan, S. 2021. Parents call for action after school driver rape charge. *Daily Dispatch*, 8 November: 1.
- Macupe, B. 2020. Teachers have no business having inappropriate relationships with learners, it is illegal. *Mail & Guardian*, 7 Augustus: 26.
- Macupe, B. 2021a. Underage birth rate crisis. *City Press*, 5 September: 1.
- Macupe, B. 2021b. Schools will be compelled to tell police about underage pregnancies. *City Press*, 19 December: 11.
- Maqhina, 2021. Teacher sexual misconduct on the rise. *Pretoria News*, 18 August: 4.
- Marais, R. 2022. Operation Nemo digging deeper into allegations of grooming. *The Herald*, 9 October: 4.
- Maromo, J. 2022. Court told that raped schoolboy, 12, bought teacher a PlayStation to stop the abuse. *Pretoria News*, 10 June: 2.
- Mkentane, O. 2022. Paarl assistant teacher accused of raping learner arrested. *Cape Times*, 3 February: 3.
- Mkhwanazi, N. 2022. Teacher held for rape "did it before". *Daily News*, 26 April: 1.
- Mlamla, S. 2020. Plans to draft gender identity guide hailed. *The Star*, 2 July: 3.
- Mncube, V. & Harber, C. 2013. *The dynamics of violence in schools in South Africa. Report 2012*. Pretoria: Unisa.
- Moosa, S. & Bhana, D. 2020. Men teaching young children: "you can never be too sure what their intentions might be". *Oxford Review of Education*, 46(2): 169-184. <https://doi.org/10.1080/03054985.2019.1644995>
- Mvana, Z. 2021. Rhodes High learner claims teacher insulted his sexuality. *Cape Times*, 11 June: 1.
- Naidoo, S. 2020. Education beset by sex crimes. *Saturday Argus*, 1 Argus: 5.
- Näsj, M., Tanskanen, M., Kivivuori, J., Haara, P. & Reunanen, E. 2021. Crime news consumption and fear of violence: The role of traditional media, social media, and alternative information sources. *Crime & Delinquency*, 67(4): 574-600. <https://doi.org/10.1177/0011128720922539>
- Ncontsa, V.N. & Shumba, A. 2013. The nature, causes and effects of school violence in South African schools. *South African Journal of Education*, 33(3): 1-15. <https://doi.org/10.15700/201503070802>

- Ndaliso, C. 2022. Police FVCP SO unit looking into allegations at local school. *The Witness*, 19 January: 1.
- Ngema, T. 2020. Children exposed to abuse under lockdown. *Daily News*, 7 October: 3.
- Nieuwenhuis, J. 2007. Introducing qualitative research. In K. Maree (Ed.), *First steps in research*. Pretoria: Van Schaik.
- Nini, A. 2022. 1,045 pupils sexually assaulted in 20 months. *Daily Dispatch*, 26 October: 1.
- Nkonki, A. 2022. Teenage pregnancies after rape, sex with sugar daddies, a concern. *The Star*, 7 December: 3.
- Nowell, L.S., Norris, J.M., White, D.E. & Moules, N.J. 2017. Thematic analysis: Striving to meet the trustworthiness criteria. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 16: 1-13. <https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406917733847>
- Ntseku, M. 2021. Youth's silent protest on catcalling speaks volumes. *Cape Argus*, 15 September: 3.
- Parkes, J., Bhatia, A., Datzberger, S., Nagawa, R., Naker, D. & Devries, K. 2022. Addressing silence in research on girls' experiences of teacher sexual violence: Insights from Uganda. *Comparative Education*, 1-21. <https://doi.org/10.1080/03050068.2022.2133861>
- Patrick, A. 2022. Girls asked by teachers for sexual favours for good grades: Report. *The Herald*, 26 August: 2.
- Patton, M.Q. 2002. *Qualitative research & evaluation methods* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed). Thousand Oaks: Sage.
- Petla, V. 2022. Teen pregnancies remain a challenge. *Cape Argus*, 19 September: 6.
- Phandle, G. 2020a. Lockdown leads to surge in teenage pregnancies. *Daily Dispatch*, 24 November: 10.
- Phandle, G. 2020b. Sexual abuse rife in schools. *Daily Dispatch*, 7 December 2020: 1.
- Phandle, G. 2021. Abuse of pupils rising in Eastern Cape schools. *Daily Dispatch*, 23 June: 6.
- Phandle, G. & Ndaliso, B. 2021. Spiking EC teen pregnancies blamed on "adult predators". *Saturday Dispatch*, 11 September: 8.
- Phasha, T.N. & Nyokangi, D. 2012. Addressing gender-based violence at schools for learners with intellectual abilities in Gauteng, South Africa: A multiple case study. *Africa Education Review*, Supplementary Issue 1: 169-188. <https://doi.org/10.1080/18146627.2012.755288>
- Pillay, T. 2022. Mom slams school over "rape". *Sunday Tribune*, 27 February: 11.
- Prinsloo, S. 2006. Sexual harassment and violence in South African schools. *South African Journal of Education*, 26(2): 302-318. Available at <https://sajournalofeducation.co.za/index.php/saje/article/view/81/59> [Accessed 27 February 2024].
- Republic of South Africa [RSA]. 2007. *Criminal Law (Sexual Offences and Related Matters) Amendment Act 32 of 2007 (Sexual Offences Amendment Act)*. Available at <https://www.gov.za/faq/justice-and-crime-prevention/what-are-sexual-offence-crimes#:~:text=Rape%20occurs%20when%20a%20person,another%20person%20to%20rape%20someone> [Accessed 22 May 2023].

- Sadike, M. 2021. Three-day hearing into rape and bullying in Limpopo schools. *Pretoria News*, 21 May: 2.
- Salvin, P. & Rai, M. 2021. Role of the media. In: S. Romaniuk *et al.* (Eds.). *The Palgrave Encyclopaedia of Global Security Studies*. Available at [https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-74336-3\\_277-1](https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-74336-3_277-1) [Accessed 1 March 2024].
- Schreier, S. 2013. *Qualitative content analysis*. In: U. Flick (Ed.), *Sage handbook of qualitative data analysis*. London: Sage. <https://doi.org/10.4135/9781446282243.n12>
- Shenton, A.K. 2004. Strategies for ensuring trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Education for Information*, 22: 63-75. <https://doi.org/10.3233/EFI-2004-22201>
- Shumba, A. 2001. "Who guards the guards in schools?" A study of reported cases of child abuse by teachers in Zimbabwean secondary schools. *Sex Education: Sexuality, Society and Learning*, 1(1): 77-86. <https://doi.org/10.1080/14681810120041733>
- Shumba, A. 2009. Reasons and justifications used by child abuse perpetrators in Zimbabwean schools. *Journal of Psychology in Africa*, 19(1): 19-23. <https://doi.org/10.1080/14330237.2009.10820254>
- Smiley, A., Moussa, W., Ndamobissi, R. & Menkiti, A. 2021. The negative impact of violence on children's education and well-being – evidence from Northern Nigeria. *International Journal of Educational Development*, 81: 1-10. <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijedudev.2020.102327>
- South African Council of Educators. 2017. *The final report on research trend analysis of a 5 year review on disciplinary cases reported to SACE*. Pretoria: South African Council of Educators. Available at <https://bit.ly/3Uu3fB3> [Accessed 1 March 2024].
- South African Police Service [SAPS]. 2022. Police recorded crime statistics: 2021/2022 financial year. Available at <https://www.saps.gov.za/services/crimestats.php> [Accessed 2 June 2023].
- Steiner, J.J., Johnson, L., Postmus, J.L. & Davis, R. 2021. Sexual violence of Liberian school age students: An investigation of perpetration, gender and forms of abuse. *Journal of Child Sexual Abuse*, 30(1): 21-40. <https://doi.org/10.1080/10538712.2018.1549176>
- Steyn, P. 2022. South African children's porn addiction crisis. *City Press*, 21 August: 1.
- Thebus, S. 2022. Number of rapes, murder at DBE schools shocking. *The Star*, 23 November: 7.
- Tlhabye, G. & Ndlazi, S. 2020. Give GBVF cases priority. *Pretoria News Weekend*, 28 November: 1.
- Tlhabye, G. 2021. Pupils take a stand against sexual abuse. *Pretoria News*, 12 August: 4.
- Udeze, S. & Uzuegbunam, C. 2013. Sensationalism in the media: the right to sell or the right to tell? *Journal of Communication and Media Research*, 5(1): 69-78. Available at [https://www.researchgate.net/publication/304140282\\_Sensationalism\\_in\\_the\\_media\\_the\\_right\\_to\\_sell\\_or\\_the\\_right\\_to\\_tell#fullTextFileContent](https://www.researchgate.net/publication/304140282_Sensationalism_in_the_media_the_right_to_sell_or_the_right_to_tell#fullTextFileContent) [Accessed 29 April 2024].
- Velaphi, S. 2022. Qonche teacher fired for sexually harassing pupil. *Daily Dispatch*, 12 April: 2.
- Venter, Z. 2021. Alleged sex pest caretaker still employed at primary school. *Pretoria News*, 15 October: 2.

- Venter, Z. 2022. Sexually molested pupil 'failed' by education authorities. *Pretoria News*, 23 March: 1.
- Wedgwood, N., Connell, R. & Wood, J. 2023. Deploying hegemonic masculinity: A study of uses of the concept in the journal *Psychology of Men & Masculinities*. *Psychology of Men & Masculinities*, 24(2): 83-93. <https://doi.org/10.1037/men0000417>
- Wicks, B. 2022. Ex-coach at top school in sex abuse spotlight. *The Citizen*, 21 January: 2.
- World Health Organization. 2007. *Ethical and safety recommendations for researching, documenting and monitoring sexual violence in emergencies*. Geneva: World Health Organization. Available at <https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241595681> [Accessed 27 Feb 2023].
- World Health Organization. 2024. *Violence against women*. Geneva: World Health Organization. Available at [https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/violence-against-women#:~:text=The%20United%20Nations%20defines%20violence,private%20life%22%20\(1\)](https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/violence-against-women#:~:text=The%20United%20Nations%20defines%20violence,private%20life%22%20(1)) [Accessed 29 April 2024].
- Zweni, Z. 2022. Pupil attempts suicide as principal is charged with rape. *Daily Dispatch*, 13 June: 2.